MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8th JANUARY 2007 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services





Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure Services





Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer
07/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McKeegan and McShane.
07/01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11TH DECEMBER 2006
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th December 2006 having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th December 2006 be adopted”.
07/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11TH DECEMBER 2006
Templastragh Graveyard
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that there had been no further developments regarding the vesting of Council at Templastragh.

Lands at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle
In reply to Councillor Harding, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that clarification would be sought on the continuation of the Tow River Path over lands at Fairhill Street.
Ritchies Wood, Bushmills

Councillor McAllister referred to Councils Decision at the previous meeting not to permit Mr Sean Christie to rent a section of land at Riverside Park, Bushmills to place a crane and stated that he had spoken to the contractor and felt it would be advantageous to put the crane at this position.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Mr Sean Christie would be permitted to rent a section of ground at Riverside at Riverside Park, Bushmills for a crane to be placed.”

Market Street Toilets
In reply to Councillor M Black, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that he would report back to Council at the next meeting regarding Market Street toilets.
Trade Waste

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that each business had a duty of care to properly dispose off household waste.
07/01:04
PRESENTATION FROM DRD ROAD REPORT 2006-2007
Councillor Blaney welcomed Mr Beattie and Mr Hunter, Roads Service, Northern Division to the meeting.
Mr Beattie and Mr Hunter presented an update on the progress of Road Schemes in Moyle.

Mr Beattie informed members that £1.6 million had been invested in Capital and Maintenance Works, for the current financial year and that it was hoped that additional funding for maintenance would still be received.

Maintenance of Roads

Surface Dressing

Mr Beattie stated that 51.2km of Surface Dressing on roads within the Moyle District had been completed during 2006/2007.  He pointed out that this process improved skidding resistance of the surface, sealed the road surface against ingresse of water and prevented deterioration.
Resurfacing and Strengthening

Mr Beattie stated that £207,000 had been spent on Resurfacing and Strengthening with works having been completed at Straid Road, Ballycastle, Straid Road, Bushmills and Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  He pointed out that an additional scheme at Glenariff Road.  Waterfoot would commence shortly.

Footway Resurfacing
Mr Beattie stated that footway resurfacing was well advanced with 2.27km of footway having been completed.

Maintenance of Structures

Mr Beattie referred to the Highway Structures works as contained within the report and stated that the majority of these had been completed with works commencing in November at Red Arch and Slievepin in October 2007.

Strategic Road Improvements – Major Works Scheme

Mr Beattie informed members that there were no major works schemes within the Moyle Area, and stated that further public consultation would be arranged with regards to the A26 Frosses Dualling Scheme which was part of the Northern Key Transport Corridor.

He also referred to the Ballymena Bypass to Ballie Road East and stated that a number of objections had been received and were currently being assessed.

Minor Works
Mr Beattie referred to the Minor Works Scheme at Carneatly Corner and informed member it was proposed to realign the existing corner, approximately 150 metres south of Moyarget Road.  He stated that the scheme included the provision of road restraint system and negotiations were ongoing with the affected land owners.
Traffic Schemes

Mr Beattie informed members that the traffic section were finalising the design for a zebra crossing which could be accommodated on Castle Street.

Decriminalisation of Parking Enforcement
Mr Beattie informed members that the enforcement of parking restrictions had been transferred to the National Car Parks Ltd (NCP), which followed the transfer of responsibility for parking enforcement from the PSNI to the Department of Regional Development.  He stated that he change over took place on 30th October 2006 when Traffic Wardens and Car Park Attendant were replaced by Traffic Attendants employed by NCP.

Street Lighting

Mr Beattie informed members that as part of the Street Lighting Upgrading Programme 6 schemes had been completed with a further 4 schemes being proposed should resources become available.

Development Control

Mr Beattie informed members that during the period 1st Aril 2006 to 30 September 2006 the Development Control Section had dealt with 114 Planning Applications, 7 Pre-planning Enquiries and 5 Planning Applications involving Private orders.  He also gave details to members of developments adopted by the Roads Service.

Northern Area Plan

Mr Beattie stated that Planning Service had published details of over 5000 objections received to the draft Northern Area Plan.  He informed members that Roads Service were examining those which had a roads related content.

Having completed his presentation Mr Beattie referred to the Request/Enquiry Forms circulated and asked that members complete these write their queries and stated that he would get back to them with answers.
Councillor Blaney thanked the Roads Service for their presentation.

In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr Beattie stated that the zebra crossing at Castle Street would not be light controlled.

In reply to Councillor Graham, regarding flooding on the road leading from Moycraig Road to Carnloe Road, Mr Hunter stated that he would investigate this matter further.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Beattie stated that it was an offence to park outside of a parking bay.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Beattie stated that he would investigate the matter of photographs being taken in relation to parking offences and where these photographs are held.  He stated that he would get back to him regarding this matter.

Having answered members other queries Mr Beattie and Mr Hunter left the meeting at this point.
07/01:07
PROCEDURE FOR COUNCIL STAFF OR OFFICERS
(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

Councillor Blaney stated that it had been brought to his attention, that some Councillors were not adhering to the procedures put in place for Councillors wishing to meet with members of staff.

He also informed members that some members of staff had been upset and stated that if Councillors did not adhere to the procedures they would bring it to the attention of their union representative.

Councillor O Black stated that there should be a procedure that members of staff had privacy in their office.  She also stated that staff should not be lobbied by Councillors regarding Council business.

Councillor O Black also pointed out that it was of great importance that there was a good working relationship between Councillors and Staff.

In reply to members queries, the Clerk stated that there was a Code of Conduct for Councillors and staff should cooperate together and work as one team.

Councillor McIlroy and Harding objected to being associated with the Chairman’s comments as they had always adhered to the current policies and procedures. 

Councillor McMullan stated that these were very serious allocations from the officers and asked that the Chairman instigate an investigation.

Councillor Blaney stated that officers were not complaining about one Councillor in particular.

Councillor McMullan stated in all his time working with the Council he had never known officers to be influenced by Councillors.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Councillors should abide by the current procedures regarding Councillors meeting with officers and staff.

07/01:05 
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT 
The Tourism and Leisure Service’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Update on the Development of a Leisure/Attraction for Moyle
The Chairman welcomed Rachel Fowler and Rima Yousif representatives of Strategic Leisure Ltd, who gave a brief presentation regarding the feasibility sturdy for the Development of a Leisure/Visitors facility.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

Ms Fowler informed members that the feasibility study carried out had included, Market Research, Competitor Analysis, Stakeholder Consultation and site options appraisal.

Ms Fowler gave a PowerPoint presentation which highlighted the initial fundings.  She stated that nine sites had been visited and following the criteria to evaluate all sites, the following three sites had scored highest, Ballycastle High School, Sheskburn House, and Sheskburn Garage.
She informed members that the Approach of Strategic Leisure Ltd, had been to establish the needs which included site visits, Audit of Existing Provision and Competitor Analysis.  Consultation had also been a key issue she which included Postal Surveys, consultation with Clubs, Schools and Community Groups, User Survey and a visitor survey where 240 completed surveys had been received.
Ms Fowler referred to the Sheskburn Garage site and stated that this was too small for what was being considered.  She pointed out that there were Planning issues with this site and also Sheskburn House site which had specific issues due to RPA.

She also referred to the Ballycastle High School site, which she stated had sufficient space, and if this was agreed as a reality outline facilities could be developed plus costings.  She informed members that an initial meeting had taken place with the Headmaster, who had been supportive, but pointed out that the Education Board and board of Governors would have to be consulted.
Ms Fowler stated that a Strategic Role was critical including the issue of funding.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Ms Fowler stated that the possibility of a new school being provided on the High School Site had been discussed at the initial meeting with the Headmaster, and that this could influence the project.

Councillor M Black stated that she welcomed this proposal and pointed out that the site was central with ideal transport facilities.

Councillor McMullan declared an interest regarding the school issue.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that Councils had legal powers to manage Capital expenditure, but that the Auditor was stating that Councils should be prudent.  He suggested that discussions should take place with the Auditor before any final proposals are implemented.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms Fowler stated that a swimming pool would not be the only facility included in the leisure building.

Ms Yousif pointed out that this facility would also be a hub for Tourists.
The Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) pointed out that the Council needed to ensure that the people of Moyle were not deprived of facilities that other Council areas were able to provide.

After further discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Strategic Leisure Ltd, would proceed with Ballycastle High School as the preferred option for the Development of a Leisure/Visitors Facility.”

After further discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Tourism and Leisure Service’s Report be adopted.”

07/01:06
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT
The Corporate Service’s Report having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions


The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) stated that a request for Voluntary Contribution had been received from Ballycastle & District Tractor Ploughing Society.
After discussion, it was agreed that this group would be granted a voluntary contribution of £100.
Councillor McAllister returned to the meeting.

Recycling Officer

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the ACE stated that she would be meeting with the HTS to discuss the way forward for the post of Recycling Officer and further details would be brought back to Council.
Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.
JNC – Review of Chief Executive Salary Scales 

The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from the Joint Negotiating Committee for Chief Executive of Local Authorities in Northern Ireland regarding a review of Chief Executive Salary Scales, stating that the bandings in respect of Moyle District had changed from band 5 to band 4, with effect from 1st December 2005.
This was agreed.

Land Letting – Coast Road, Cushendall

The ACE informed members that the land letting at coast Road, Cushendall had been auctioned on Tuesday 5th December to Mr John O’Neill, Coast Road, Cushendall for the sum of £300.

This was agreed.

Armoy Rugby Club
The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from the Valuation and Lands Agency stating that the Armoy Rugby Club had been valued at the sum of £285,000.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the ACE stated that they had requested to purchase all of the land currently used by the Club.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy the ACE pointed out that the covenants contained within the current lease would have to be adhered to should Council proceed with the sale of this land.

Councillor McIlroy stated that provided other clubs could avail of the pitches he would be in agreement with the sale of this land.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Armoy Rugby Club be contacted to ascertain the actual area of land they required.”

After discussion, it was agreed the meeting continued out of committee.

Bushmills Library

The ACE referred to a letter circulated from the DOE Local Government Division, stating that the Department had approved the acquisition of the former library at Bushmills by Moyle District Council, at a valuation of £90,000.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he was delighted to see that the acquisition of Bushmills Library had been approved.

Councillor McAllister stated that members should make every effort to ensure that the library remained in the public domain.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That the Council proceed with the acquisition of the former Library at Bushmills, based on the valuation of £90,000 as determined by the District Valuer.”
Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society

The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society requesting further use of the ferry terminal on Tuesday and Thursday evenings from 16 January until 24 April 2007, for extra rehearsal time.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Annual Tenders

The ACE informed members that the Annual Tenders for 2007/08 were now due to be advertised.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Auditors Report

The ACE informed members that the overall management letter from the LGA had now been received for 2005/2006 audit.
After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be held on Tuesday 27th February at 7.00pm to discuss the Auditors Report.

Estimates 2007/2008
After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting to discuss the estimates would be re-scheduled from Monday 15th to Wednesday 17th January at 10.00am.
Draft Local Government (Payments to Councillors) (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2007
The Clerk stated that comments were invited on the Local Government (Payments to Councillors) (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2007 and should be forwarded prior to the 17th February 2007.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
07/01:08
DANGEROUS DOGS IN MOYLE COUNCIL
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan requested that Council consider that introduction of bye-laws for dangerous dogs and that all dogs should be muzzled if off the lead on Council property.

Councillor Blaney stated that the law only stated that grey hounds should be muzzled.

Councillor McMullan pointed out that it was the dog owner’s choice to have which type of dog, however the Council should protect the public.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he agreed that all dogs should be kept under control.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That all dogs should be muzzled if off the lead on Council property.”

After further discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,
“That the Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement would bring back a report on the current legislation, the possibility of Bye-Laws and other salient points regarding dangerous dogs to the next council meeting.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were seven votes in favour and three votes against the amendment which was carried.

07/01:09
COUNCIL TO HAVE A PRESENTATION OF IRMP PROPOSALS FOR NI FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE
(Requested by Councillor M Black)

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the NI Fire Rescue Service would be invited to attend a future Council meeting.”
07/01:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
2nd All Island Infrastructure Investment Conference 2007.  To be held 14-15th February 2007 at the Slieve Donard Hotel, Newcastle, Co. Down.  

There were no nominations for this conference.
NILGA Annual Conference & Exhibition 2007 ‘Shaping Change: Unlocking the Potential for our Local Communities’.  To be held 15th & 16th February 2007 at Armagh City Hotel.  

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed




Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That Councillors Blaney, Graham, McAllister, McCambridge, McConaghy, McIlroy and Newcombe would be nominated to attend the NILGA Annual Conference & Exhibition 2007 ‘Shaping Change’: unlocking the potential for our Local Communities on 15th & 16th February 2007 at Armagh City Hotel.”
The Future of Social Housing in Northern Ireland.  To be held 28th February 2007 at Wellington Park Hotel, Belfast.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed



Councillor O Black


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge


Councillor McMullan proposed


Councillor McShane


Seconded by Councillor Blaney

It was agreed that Councillors O Black and McShane would be nominated to attend The Future of Social Housing in NI on 28 February 2007 at Wellington Park Hotel, Belfast.
07/01:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

07/01:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
07/01:13
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 5th December 2006 from Gerry Adams, Sinn Fein response to letter sent 28th November 2006 regarding PPS14 planning policy 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 12th December 2006 from Castlereagh Borough Council asking Council to lend support regarding Stephen Nolan’s comments on recycling.  

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Council support Castlereagh Borough Council and that a letter be sent to the BBC accordingly.”
Letter dated 12th December 2006 from Social Security Agency regarding Modernisation of Social Security Services. 

Councillor M Black stated that some time ago it had been talked about having a sub-office in Ballycastle but that this had never happened.  She stated that it was unfair to the people in the Moyle area who had to travel to Ballymoney in order to sign for work and the fact that people had to pay different fares depending on the area in which they lived.
Councillor Newcombe pointed out that when travelling to Ballymoney by bus, people had to wait up to three and half hours to get a bus back home again.
After discussion, it was agreed to write to Social Security Agency regarding bus fares charged for people living within certain areas and having to sign for work at Ballymoney; centralisation of agencies and inadequate travelling arrangements.
Letter dated 12th December 2006 from Sean Farren MLA expressing his appreciation of kind words and good wishes. 

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 12th December 2006 from Ulster Unionists response to letter sent 28th November 2006 regarding PPS14 planning policy. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Letter dated 13th December 2006 from House of Commons Treasury Committee regarding results of the Working Group report on ATM’s. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Letter dated 13th December 2006 from Local Government Boundaries Commissioner for Northern Ireland regarding Local Government Boundaries – Provisional Recommendations Report. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Press Release received 14th December 2006 from The William Keown Trust regarding the proposed closures of the Rural Post Office. 

After discussion, it was agreed to support the William Keown Trust regarding the proposed closures of the Rural Post Office.
Letter dated 14th December 2006 from Sir John Semple regarding Review into Affordable Housing Interim Report. 

The Clerk stated that any comments could be forwarded to himself or members could forward comments directly to Sir John Semple.
Letter dated 18th December 2006 from Department for Social Development regarding Betting and Gaming Law – Proposed Changes including Relaxation of Sunday Restrictions. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Letter dated 18th December 2006 from Dungannon & South Tyrone Borough Council regarding Christmas Postage Stamps.

After discussion, it was agreed to support Dungannon & South Tyrone Borough Council regarding Christmas postage stamps.
Letter dates 19th December 2006 from Northern Ireland Assembly regarding Ballycastle/Campbeltown Ferry Service.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Creating Common Ground Consortium, Northern Ireland Housing Executive – 40 Communities Programme.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Department of Agriculture and Rural Development.  Consultation on the Code of Good Agricultural Practice for the Prevention of Pollution of Water, Air and Soil.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety.  The Bramford Review of Mental Health and Learning Disability (Northern Ireland) – Promoting the Social Inclusion of people with a Mental Health problem or a Learning Disability.  Consultation Paper December 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Northern Ireland District Policing Partnership Quarterly Magazine – DPP News Winter 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

Northern Ireland Local Government Officers’ Superannuation committee – Annual Report & Accounts 2005/06.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

RNID changing the world for deaf and hard of hearing people.  Impact Report – How we made a difference in 2005/06.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked as read.

07/01:14
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Waste Management Meeting
In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk stated that he would investigate when the next Waste Management meeting would be held.
Cottage Site

In reply to Councillor O Black, the Clerk stated that the HTS would investigate the possibility of placing further bollards at the Cottage Site, Cushendall.

The meeting concluded at 12.55pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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